PPCMA Update 02-15-07 -  Clubhouse Major Expenditures for Renovation

 

Dear PPCMA Members:

Before one can fully assimilate the details of current major expenditure efforts on renovating the Pecan Plantation Clubhouse, we must first digress and consider what our By-laws state in terms of capital expenditures. Secondly, it is interesting to bring Pecan’s nearest major homeowner association in to the discussion by contrast, which is also renovating its’ clubhouse.

De Cordova Bend Estates (DCBE) was, like Pecan Plantation, originally developed by the Leonard family (Original Pecan Developer prior to Anthony’s wife, a Leonard daughter, inheriting the development). As such, DCBE used the same Bylaws template that Pecan has, thus both have very similar Bylaws. Both require New Capital to be approved by the membership, even when it involves the expenditure of funds already on hand in capital reserve accounts. Pecan’s board has unlimited capital authority to expend funds on hand, provided the expenditure is for maintenance or replacement, and would not require an associated dues increase. 

DCBE is even more stringent in that ANY capital expenditure, regardless of whether it is maintenance or new capital additions, when greater than $100,000 must be voted on by the membership. DCBE requires a 57% vote, whereas Pecan’s “new capital additions” are currently just a simple majority vote. At both clubs, all of these situations are for cases where funds are on hand, and no assessment increase is necessary. If assessment increases are necessary for funding, both clubs require a 2/3s vote. 

It is noteworthy that the reason DCBE has a $100,000 capital limit on their board is that back in 2003-04, their board spent about $800,000 of capital reserves for replacement of the golf course irrigation system and over 2/3s of the members were enraged enough to get the Bylaws capital limitation amendment approved.

DCBE, now in the process of renovating their Clubhouse, was forthright and put the issue to a vote of their membership. Unlike DCBE, Pecan’s board has embarked on a major multi-year effort to renovate the Clubhouse with no such member vote. The way the Pecan board is able to “explain” no voting required is that they consider the entire project simply maintenance and not capital addition.

As a matter of fact, they did not even run the first $130,000 phase by the Finance Committee for input. After one year of promising Finance they would see the project prior to approval, and be involved jointly with the House Committee, the board went ahead and approved the funds, and President Shawen informed the Finance Committee he did not need their input or review. He did later ask Finance to look at the second $100,000 phase, primarily construction related. The first $130,000, including bids, was never reviewed by the Finance Committee to this very day.

Now the Pecan board would have you believe “there is no master plan or phased multi-year project!” They have purposely not established a full year capital budget for 2007. Instead they are operating on “quarterly budgets” that have nothing in them for the Clubhouse. The same thing happened in 2006, up until the point the board appropriated funds for the 2006 Clubhouse Renovation. The PPOA Policy statement pertaining to budgets clearly states: 
"The General Manager shall present to the BOD, at its regular July meeting, a schedule for preparing an operating and capital budget for the next fiscal year. This schedule shall provide for final approval of those budgets no later than the last regular meeting in October." 

As we sit right now, Pecan Plantation is operating without a full year 2007 Capital Budget. The Finance Committee has raised this point to the board to no avail. 

Now let’s look at some key meetings of the association, and what the official minutes have to reveal about whether or not the Clubhouse Renovation is truly finished now, with just $230,000 spent on the Terrace Ballroom and Conference Room, or whether it is really a huge project, being piece mealed out to the membership over a few years, without ANY membership approval.

The GM’s dream is born….

October 20, 2004 Finance Committee

From the General Manager Michael Bartholomew’s Report….
He also stated that Pecan Plantation needs to spend approximately $900,000 or even as much as $1.2 million in the near future to refurbish and update the Club facilities. Mr. Bartholomew insisted that these expenditures should be made with or without passage of the upcoming assessment. He proposed that capital funds be used to accomplish this, if the assessment does not pass.


(Thiel & Thiel, a “husband and wife” interior design firm known and used previously by the GM, was paid $12,500 to develop a “Master Plan” for the Clubhouse.)

April 18, 2005 House Committee Meeting
Work on the Master Plan for the club renovation remains in progress. In February the House Committee gave a directive to the Thiel and Thiel Design Group to keep a plantation theme. Research reveals there is no definition of “plantation theme.” There is no set style of architecture. The architecture was largely influenced by where the country plantation owners came from, travel influences, personal preference, and location in the United States where they decided to build. It was emphasized we keep an open mind and wait until we see what the Master Plan offers.

June 6, 2005 House Committee Meeting
Mr. Bartholomew introduced the team of Curt Thiel and Beth Thiel, husband and wife team of architecture and interior designer from the firm Thiel & Thiel. After the introductions, Mr. Bartholomew explained to the guests that a presentation with questions related to that presentation was scheduled for today. Financial considerations would be followed up with the Finance Committee and House Committee jointly. Mr. Thiel then gave:

1. An overview of the project

2. A Summary of each space with existing conditions and explanations of changes proposed

3. Recommendations

Mr. Thiel explained a team had been at the Club to make assessments on what must be replaced, what must be refurbished and relocated and restored to use. During the presentation a large printed detailed document with colored pictures was used to show existing conditions. Each room (entry, corridors, boardroom, Card Room, Ladies and Men’s Restrooms, Brazos Room, Terrace Room, and Ballroom, Library, Conference Room and Bedrooms) was detailed with the existing floor plan followed by suggested changes to that floor plan. Following these pages were pictures of proposed furniture, lighting fixtures, column shapes, and chandeliers.

After the thorough presentation, the question of energy efficiency was raised as well as how to handle the separation of the Terrace Room and Ballroom to allow for multi function and noise. These were answered. It was stated that the preliminary cost figures would be available to the Finance Committee on Wednesday. 
PPCMA Commentary

Thiel & Thiel’s “Master Plan” contained over $500,000 of proposed “Furniture & Fixture” expense, with no estimate of total construction costs. These were the preliminary costs referenced above. No total construction costs were ever provided, but it was easy to see at the meeting that the type of things Thiel & Thiel was recommending would have pushed the total costs well in excess of $1,000,000. The GM actually conducted dozens of “private meetings” with individual members to “roll out” his million dollar “Master Plan” and attempt to garner grass roots support. The board did shut these private meetings down once they learned of them. 

No followup ever occurred as promised with Finance, for over a year, prior to board approval of the $130,000 first phase!

July 18, 2005 House Committee Meeting
Mr. Bartholomew reported that Manna Construction along with 9 of their subcontractors had visited the club to evaluate the remodeling project of the first phase to include the Terrace, River and Ballroom. It is Michael’s intent to request approval for these areas this year. The cost of $350,000 is seen to be an issue. The books as presented by Thiel and Thiel are being updated with hard figures and will be available for perusal at the club. They will not be available to take home. A five-year capital plan is being compiled to help determine financial requirements for the long-term. 

Now we fast forward to the Fall of 2006. The House Committee has been restacked with board member spouses, current board members and past board members. The 2006 work has been approved and is underway, estimated at $230,000. The GM now begins thinking about what is coming next.

October 16, 2006 House Committee
Next Projects: Michael Bartholomew asked the House Committee to look at the master plan, suggest which areas of the clubhouse to work on next and submit with hard bids on all aspects of remodeling, materials, furnishings and accessories. Results of focus groups currently meeting will have influence on decisions of project priorities. Any suggestions need to be accompanied with specific costs. 

Sally appointed Bonnie Lane and Raye Travis to head committee to suggest renovations for Lobby and Brazos Room . Kathy Beech will help with Brazos Room committee.

November 20, 2006  House Committee


The meeting was called to order by chairman, Sally Baker. 

Members present were: Sally Baker, Kathy Beech, Sandi McClinton, Brenda Shawen, Jean Hamel, Ray Travis, Bonnie Lane, Mary Scott, Rosemary Lee. Minutes were read and approved as distributed. 

Lloyd Jones will be in charge of men’s rest rooms up grading.

Enclosing the patio area for more use was discussed.

There will be no December meeting due to the Christmas holidays so near. 

Ray Travis is Chairman of the Lobby including 1st. floor and library, Her committee members are: Dee Hanson, Susan Carpenter, Mary Curl, Brenda Shawen, and Kathy Beech. Bonnie Lane discussed accessories in conference room. She will be the consultant on all remodeling. It was suggested that we should have plaques for the conference room door. Bonnie discussed the paint color for the downstairs. She thought the color may need to be more brown but should wait until color for walls can be matched to the carpet.

There is 1,000 yds. of carpet for the Terrace Room and some left for Card and Board Rooms.

It was discussed that maybe the Terrace and Ball Room ceilings could be raised. The Conference Room trim and raising the ceiling is in the budget. Construction will begin downstairs Jan. 2, 2007. The furnishings for the Brazos and Terrace Rooms have been picked out and waiting for construction to be completed. 

Rosemary Lee will be chairman for the Board and Card Rooms. Her committee Members are: Jean Hamel, Sandi McClinton, and Carole Fowler.
PPCMA Conclusions

Now folks, we have “committees” charged to develop renovation plans for the Lobby, Brazos Room, Card Room, Library and even the Men’s Restrooms. The Board President John Shawen and past President Ron Hamel stood up at the recent Town Hall and told members there were no “phases” to the Clubhouse Renovation. That is interesting, based on all of the above, coupled with the fact that their spouses are directly involved with the development of all these plans! What do you think, are there multi-year phased plans or not? The facts speak for themselves. Mr. Shawen is obviously referring to the fact a final board decision has not been made at this time. What is not being fully disclosed is the direction both the committee and the management are heading. We all know where, if unchecked, this could lead. In five or six years we may likely look back and see that well over a million dollars has been spent at the Clubhouse, with the membership never having had any say in the matter. 

Simply put, wouldn’t it have been more appropriate to have developed the Master Plan along with total costs, thoroughly communicated the Plan to the membership and then have put it to a simple majority vote as required by the By-laws? Remember, this is a major capital expenditure of funds on hand and does not require the 2/3s vote. What appears to be happening now is this whole effort is being doled out over a few years without any member input. You can draw your own conclusions. Is their any doubt why so much distrust exists at Pecan Plantation? It is no wonder the board wants to see simple majority voting for dues increases. They want more of your money. The real question is, do they want any member input?

Perhaps Pecan would benefit from the same sort of capital spending limitations DCBE has placed on their board!
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